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Introduction:
Hirschsprung’s disease was fi rst described in 
1988 by a Danish pediatrician as a chronic form 
of severe constipation that resulted in a congeni-
tal mega-colon. Embryologically it is a congeni-
tal malformation of the hindgut that is charac-
terized by absence of parasympathetic intrinsic 
ganglion cells in the submucosal and myenteric 
plexuses. Th e incidence has been estimated to 
be 1/5000 live births with a male to female ratio 
of 4:1.1 Since fi rst successful corrective surgery 
by Swanson and Bill,2 a variety of procedures 
have been att empted. Th e objective of surgical 

treatment is to resect aganglionic segment of the 
bowel and re-establish the continuity of gangli-
onic bowel with anal canal. Classically this is 
achieved as staged procedure. Aft er confi rming 
the diagnosis by rectal biopsy, leveling colos-
tomy is done. Few weeks or months aft er this 
aganglionic bowel are excised and continuity re-
established with or without covering stoma.

Staged procedure is known to be associated 
with grave discomfort to the child and parents, 
besides associated with morbidity and increases 
the cost of treatment. Acceptance of stoma in 
certain cultures is also an issue. Since 1998, Dela 
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Tore-Mondragon and Ortege fi rst described sin-
gle stage transanal pull through, more and more 
centers have taken up this as defi nitive proce-
dure with acceptable results.

Liaquat National Hospital and Medical College 
started off ering this procedure to its patients 
since 2007. We reviewed our experience with 
this procedure. Aim of this study is to look at 
safety of the procedure and short and medium 
term complications and functional results also 
evaluated and compared with the results of 
staged procedure done during the same period 
for various reasons.

Material and Methods:
All patients admitt ed at Liaquat National Hospi-
tal and Habib Medical Centre with the diagnosis 
of Hirschsprings disease between January 2007 
and December 2010 are included in the series. 
Th ose  patients who presented to the unit pri-
marily had their diagnosis confi rmed by rectal 
biopsy and if no contraindication, were off ered 
primary transanal pull through and are included 
in (group A). During the same period, patients 
presenting with colostomy done elsewhere 
and has diagnosis confi rmed with rectal biopsy 
are included in staged repair (group B). In this 
group are also patients considered by senior 
author not suitable for primary pull through be-
cause of poor general health, very distended and 
thickened bowel. Th ese patients had levelling  
colostomy done.

Primary pull through is done by method de-
scribed in literature. Lone star retractor is used 
or inverting silk sutures are applied at anal verge. 
Mucosal incision is given 1 centimeter  above 
the  dentate line. Initial dissection is sub mu-
cosal up to peritoneal refl ection, at which level 
mucosal cuff  is divided to get to the serosal sur-
face. Further mobilization is carried out with 
bipolar diathermy until morphologically dilated 
and possible ganglionic bowel is reached. At this 
level full thickness biopsy is taken to confi rm di-
agnosis and bowel is divided. Anastomosis be-
tween pull through bowel and mucosa is done 
by 4/0 vicryl.

All patients were evaluated for duration of sur-
gery, blood loss, need for analgesia, initiation of 
oral feed and duration of hospital stay. Medium 
term functional results were assessed by bowel 
function, including frequency of stooling, con-
stipation, need for laxative/enema, social conti-
nence and parental satisfaction.  

Results:
During the study period, total of 42 patients 
with Hirschsprungs disease had undergone de-
fi nitive surgical procedures. Of these 22 patients 
had single stage TERP, while primary colostomy 
and staged transabdominal pull-through is done 
in 20 patients (table 1), both groups were com-
parable in demographic details. Operative time 
was favorable in TERP compared to staged pro-
cedure (90 vs 190 min) none of the patients in 
either group had complications during surgery 
or in immediate post operative period. Th ere 
were no deaths and none of the patients required 
blood transfusions. Oral feed was started on the 
return of bowel functions judged by nasogastric 
output, bowel sounds and abdominal disten-
sion. It was second post operative day in TERP 
group while day 4 in transabdominal group. In 
TAERP there was much less requirement of an-
algesia, hospital stay and cost of treatment

In longer term (minimum of 24 weeks post op)
stooling patt ern, need for laxatives ,fecal soiling, 
anal stricture and incidence of enterocollitis were 
comparable(table 1). Th ere was 1 late death due 
to associated cardiac defect in staged group B.

In view of these we can conclude that single 
stage procedure is safe and eff ective with re-
duced patient discomfort and cost

Discussion:
Hirschsprung’s disease fi rst described by sir 
Herald Hirschsprungs in 1987,3 is character-
ized by absence of ganglion cells in mesenteric 
and myenteric plexus of distal bowel extending 
to variable level proximally. It is one of so called 
intestinal neurocristopathies.4 First defi nitive 
surgical procedure was described by Swenson.5

Historically the disorder is treated by stage 
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procedure. In patients with clinical history sug-
gestive of Hirschsprung’s disease supported by 
radiology, is confi rmed by rectal biopsy. Once 
diagnosis is confi rmed, preliminary leveling co-
lostomy performed, stoma is fashioned in most 
distal ganglionic bowel. Defi nitive procedure is 
performed at later date. Various procedures in-
volving resection of aganglionic bowel and es-
tablishing continuity between ganglionic bowel 
and anal canal. Most common procedure de-
scribed includes Soave endorectal pull through, 
Swanson procedure, Duhamel etc with compa-
rable outcome.6

A staged procedure requires multiple hospital 
admissions. Child and parents have to care for 
stoma while waiting for defi nitive procedures 
with associated discomfort and morbidity.7 

In 1995 , Georgeson et al described primary 
laproscopic pull through procedure.8 Various 
authors confi rmed safety and eff ectiveness of 
the procedure.9 Dela Torre Mondragon fi rst 
described transanal endorectal pull through as 
defi nitive single stage procedure.10 Various au-
thors confi rmed its safety in neonates.11  Since 
than various workers reported its safety and ef-
fectiveness of the procedure and looked at short 
and medium term results.12,13 Various workers in 
prospective studies compared the result of trans-
anal single stage pull through with stage proce-

dure and found medium term results compa-
rable but much less pain , hospital stay and cost 
for transanal endorectal pull through.14,15 Few 
authors cautioned the use of procedure in older 
children because of associated bowel distention. 

We at Liaquat National Hospital started doing 
single stage transanal procedure in 2007. Since 
than all patients with Hirschsprung’s disease 
presented primarily to us and are in good nu-
tritional and physiologic state undergone trans-
anal endorectal pull through. Patients present-
ing with stoma, operated primarily elsewhere or 
those who were thought not suitable for single 
stage procedure because of the state of bowel 
or nutrition, undergone staged procedure and 
acted as comparable group.

Operative complications and outcome in imme-
diate postoperative period is comparable in both 
groups, though operative time, duration of stay 
and cost was less in TAERPT group. Long term 
continence and need of drugs in both groups 
show no diff erence.

Conclusion:
We conclude that one stage procedure is safe 
and eff ective. In our society where colostomy 
is considered as stigma and diffi  cult to manage, 
TAERP should be procedure of fi rst choice in 
patients with Hirschsprung’s disease.   
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